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SECTOR ANALYSIS 

SECTOR OVERVIEW 

The aerospace & defense industry consists of two 
smaller, converging subsectors that distribute both 
civil, and military technologies and services.  These civil 
technologies and services predominantly include the 
production, sale of, and maintenance of commercial 
aircraft. While defense products primarily include the 
development, deployment of, and maintenance of 
military-use land, air, sea, and space equipment and 
technology.  

AEROSPACE SUBSECTOR 

AEROSPACE OVERVIEW 

The civil aerospace subsector is an industry that is 
defined by the revenues obtained through the sale of 
civil aerospace equipment and services; which include 
both commercial and private sales, although the vast 
majority of income is generated from commercial 
products. These commercial sales and services 
represent approximately 47% of all aerospace and 
defense revenues.   

The primary purchasers of civil aerospace products are 
from commercial airliners around the globe. The 
industry’s revenue and growth are reliant upon 
continued procurements of aircraft and services, 
through new and existing contracts that are 
backlogged over multiple-year periods, which are 
currently at an all-time high. According to Deloitte, in 
the year 2015 there were 13,467 units on backlog 
representing 9.6 years’ worth of commercial aircraft 
waiting to be delivered.  

The commercial aerospace subsector is considered a 
“duopoly,” with France’s Airbus and the United States’ 
Boeing Co., effectively controlling 100% of the market 

share as seen in figure 1 and are the primary 
manufacturers responsible for fulfilling this backlog of 
orders.   

Figure 1. Airbus vs. Boeing Market Share over Time 

INDUSTRY DRIVERS 

Growth in the commercial airline sub-industry is 
closely linked with global GDP rates. As the overall 
global economy continues to increase, so does 
consumer spending in airline travel. Due to the 
economic increases, demand for commercial aircraft 
increases as well as new routes are opened and 
demand shifts. Deloitte is predicting a significant 
increase in demand in the Asian and Middle Eastern 
markets over the coming years, furthermore, this 
effect is already beginning to take hold as the Asian 
market has become the dominant consumer over all 
other global regions as denoted in figure 2 below.  

Another driving issue are technological advancements 
in the development of aircraft. As aircraft are being 
designed more efficiently to reduce their reliance on 
fuel, this drives airline companies to purchase more 
aircraft to reduce their own costs to increase revenues 
by reducing fuel costs as seen in figure 3 below.  

year 
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Figure 2 - Airbus orders, deliveries and aircraft in operation - July 2018 

Figure 3 - Increased efficiencies of fuel consumption

DECREASE IN OIL PRICES 

With the fall of the price of a barrel of oil, so too does 
kerosene-type jet fuel (as seen in figure 4,) as it is one 
of the primary products of processed crude oil. The 
decrease in jet-fuel has a major influence on the price 

of airfare for the consumer, making it more attractive 
and affordable to customers globally. Jet fuel 
represents airlines largest expense, from 20 to 40% of 
operating costs. With airfare becoming a more viable 
option for consumers worldwide due to the decreased 
costs, demand for commercial aircraft will only 
continue to grow.  With greater aircraft efficiencies, 
the drop-in oil prices will only supplement and create 
and even greater driving force to increase margins and 
industry growth. 

Figure 4 - Jet fuel prices per gallon over a 10-year period 

DEFENSE INDUSTRY 

DEFENSE SECTOR OVERVIEW 

The defense sub-sector represents a predominant 
mixture of military vehicles and aircraft, naval vessels, 
missile defense systems, space systems, satellites, and 
the maintenance required to upkeep and deploy these 
systems.   

Defense spending represent approximately 53% of 
global aerospace and defense budgets. Global 
aerospace and defense revenues have increased 2.7% 
in 2017 to $685.6 billion, in a large part due to a 
significant increase in global defense spending.   

Overall global defense revenues have increased 3.9% 
in 2017, this is believed to be due to increased 

year 

year 

# of Units 
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perception of global security threats, an increased US 
defense budget and greater spending from other 
nations as well. The United States has a long-standing 
history of spending large amounts on defense 
procurements as seen in figure 5 below.  

 

Figure 5 - Brief History of US defense Spending 

While the defense subsector is not a duopoly like the 
aerospace industry, it doesn’t have many key 
competitors either. The industry is dominated by a 
handful of large firms; most notably, the “big 5” U.S. 
companies which include Boeing Co., Lockheed 
Martin, General Dynamics Corp., Raytheon, and 
Northrop Grumman Corp. Additionally, Britain’s BAE 
Systems is another healthy contributor to the global 
defense markets.  

INDUSTRY DRIVERS 

Similarly, to the aerospace subsector, GDP is even 
more tightly linked to defense spending, this is 
predominantly true across the global defense industry 
in its entirety as seen in figure 6.  

 

Figure 6 – International (NATO) spending as a % of GDP 

By considering global spending as a percentage of GDP, 
and by referencing it with the total amount of defense 
spending (as seen in figure 7,) the United States is a 
leader in both overall spending, and as a percentage of 
GDP. 

 

Figure 7 - US Defense Spending in Billions vs NATO 

GDP % 
year 

Defense Spending in Billions of Dollars 

GDP in % 
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U.S. TREASURY BUDGET 

The United States is a leader of global defense 
spending, and in percentage of GDP which affects the 
entire industry’s overall growth. So, when looking at 
the U.S. Treasury budget, it can forecast the probable 
health and growth of the industry. This chart below (8), 
contains the 2018 United States defense budget and 
planned defense budget through 2023 from the US 
Office of Management and Budget.  

Figure 8 - US Office of Management and Budget – Defense budgets 

The overall growth of the U.S. defense budget shows 
that U.S. is likely to remain the leader in defense 
spending through 2023. A key component of defense 
spending is that other countries that seek to position 
themselves stronger both regionally and globally are 
likely to increase spending as well. This indicator is very 
good for the overall defense industry and should make 
the long-term outlook very strong.   

PORTER’S 5 FORCES 

INDUSTRY BARIERS – GOOD FOR INDUSTRY 

It is very difficult to get into the aerospace and defense 
industries, which is great for established firms. Capital 
requirements are very high, research and 
development can be a long and arduous process that 
has both financial and human capital requirements 
that are not easy to meet. Established brand identity 
plays a significant role as well in both the aerospace 
and defense sub-industries. When lives and great sums 
of money are on the line, going with an unknown is a 
difficult concept to accept. Also, governmental 
policies may be difficult to meet or obtain clearances, 
due to not only safety concerns, but national security 
and intelligence related issues arise as well. 

THREAT OF SUBSITUTES – GOOD FOR INDUSTRY 

The threat for substitutes is very low, there are not 
many alternatives for military equipment outside of 
defense contractors. For aerospace, existing channels 
of transportation have long existed prior to the advent 
of aircraft transportation and the costs are not 
reducing, while air travel technology and fuel have 
continued to cause efficiencies in speed and price. 

BUYING POWER – BAD FOR INDUSTRY 

The power of the buyer in the aerospace and defense 
industry is enormous. For aerospace companies, it is 
more limited than defense; however, companies that 
order aircraft are subject to wait times and backlogging 
and can choose to cancel their orders at a later date to 
the detriment of the supplier. For defense, firms are at 
the mercy of the governmental demands, which 
include almost the entirety of defense procurements 
worldwide. The buyer power also extends to concepts 
such as regulatory issues, as the governmental buyers 
set forth regulations that must be adhered to or it can 

year 
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result in the loss of contracts, or clearances for future 
revenues as well.  

SUPPLIER POWER – NEUTRAL FOR INDUSTRY 

Due to the high-intensity of capital required for the 
industry, suppliers are subject to the demands of the 
manufacturers for the defense industry, outside of raw 
inputs such as metals.  For the aerospace subsector, 
supplier power is moderately high because 
commodities are used in a variety of other inputs and 
therefore will not depress the pricing greatly. Overall 
the supplier power is neutral when looking at the 
aerospace and defense industry.  

INDUSTRY RIVALRY – BAD FOR INDUSTRY 

Industry rivalry is very strong, from the “duopoly” 
found in aerospace, to the “big five” of the U.S. defense 
manufacturers that drive the majority of defense 
procurements worldwide.  Additionally, companies are 
competing for governmental contracts that also drive 
prices down and decrease margins. It would seem 
counter-intuitive to believe that with so few firms that 
dominate both subsectors that the industry rivalry 
would be high; however, due to rapidly-changing 
political and technological environments and 
advancements, firms must compete to maintain or 
extend market share and margins.  

PORTER’S STRATEGIES 

COST STRATEGY 

Cost strategies are difficult to implement especially in 
the defense sector, where margins are so thin, and 
products are diverse. When considering aerospace, 
products are similar; however, margins remain thin 
while R&D remains high, and orders are on backlog 
making a cost strategy difficult to implement. 

DIFFERENTIATION STRATEGY 

Differentiation strategies are extremely effective in 
both the aerospace and defense subsectors. Beginning 
with aerospace, differentiation is effective; however, it 
is difficult to implement products that are significantly 
different than competitor offerings. When these 
innovations are made, orders are taken, and market 
share can be acquired as can be seen with Airbus 
overtaking Boeing recently with their innovative 
designs. In defense, it takes an effective differentiation 
strategy to maintain and gain market share, in an ever-
changing industry that relies on cutting-edge 
technological advancements.  

FOCUS STRATEGY 

Due to the high capital requirements for R&D and 
production of goods for aerospace and defense, a 
focus strategy comes into play once it has successfully 
implemented its differentiation strategy.  When a 
technological competitive advantage is created 
through differentiation, firms focus a segment of their 
business manufacturing these goods. However, due to 
the long R&D and manufacturing periods, firms cannot 
soley rely on a single focus strategy without 
considering their prospects and needs of their 
consumers that rapidly-change. 

SECTOR ASSESMENT 

The aerospace and defense sectors are strong overall, 
but when further divided into subgroups, the relative 
strengths and growth opportunities can be more 
accurately assessed.  

AEROSPACE ASSESMENT 

The aerospace subsector is strong, the barriers are 
high due to large capital requirements, and R&D time 
and costs.  The threat of substitutes is low, and 
advancements in the industry are strengthening it 
relative to potential substitutes. While there are some 
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weaknesses in the industry, the strengths outweigh the 
negatives. This is most apparent in the macro issues 
that relate to industry revenues and growth potential.  

Although the aerospace industry is tied to the overall 
health of the global economy, the global economy is 
currently strong and is forecasted to continue to 
strengthen.  Due to increased demand in Asia, and 
forecasted increases in the Middle East, sales and 
growth should remain high. Additionally, with the low 
prices of oil, consumer use of the airline industry in 
developing nations is only going to continue to 
increase. Couple these factors with the advancements 
in technology that are creating even greater fuel-
efficiencies, margins will only continue to widen, and 
revenues are forecasted to grow.  

DEFENSE ASSESMENT 

The defense subsector has a steep barrier to entry with 
governmental contracts, approval, name recognition, 
high-capital requirements, and the length of time for 
R&D. Also, the threats of substitutes are low outside of 
existing competitors for the same reasons just 
described. While buyer power is bad for the industry, 
procurements are only increasing and are forecasted 
to continue to grow.  The defense industry does have 
some power of its non-commodity input suppliers; and 
while industry rivalry is high, the established names are 
consistent with maintaining their positions. Overall 
revenues and growth are likely to continue, so the 
market outlook is strong.  

Overall both sub-industries look to continue to grow 
due to the inherent market compositions, current and 
projected macro issues, and positioning within the 
Porter’s five forces framework.  
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LOCKHEED MARTIN FIRM ANALYSIS 

COMPANY OVERVIEW 

Lockheed Martin Corp (ticker LMT,) provides advanced 
technological aerospace and defense systems and 
products for civil, commercial and military use to 
customers internationally. LMT researches, designs, 
develops, manufactures, integrates, and sustains 
cutting-edge technological products, systems and 
services.  Lockheed is currently the largest defense 
supplier worldwide, the second largest aerospace and 
defense firm, the third largest aerospace firm, and had 
sales of over 51 billion dollars in 2017.   

FOUNDING THE LOCKHEED CORPORATION 

Originally, the Lockheed corporation was founded as 
an aerospace firm in  1926 and began creating aircraft 
in the pre-depression era; however, aerospace 
companies where decimated during this period causing 
Lockheed great difficulties in remaining solvent.  
After barely surviving this tumultuous era going into 
World War II, Lockheed developed the only aircraft to 
go into full production during the war, the P-38 Lighting 
which firmly established the company as a reliable 
contractor for the United States military.  
After their successful campaign during WWII, the 
Lockheed corporation went on to produce both civil 
and defense related aircraft which helped to establish 
themselves as the second-largest defense firm in the 
world by 1995, and one of the largest A&D firms 
overall.  

RECENT HISTORY AND NOTABLE M&A’S 

The Lockheed Corporation and Martin Marietta, the 
second- and third-largest weapons manufacturers 

merged in 1995 and formed the basis of the Lockheed 
Martin Corporation that is currently known to this day. 
The $10 billion-dollar merger kept the majority of the 
main business segments held by the two firms intact; 
however, the divesture of some of their less-synergetic 
segments formed L3 Technologies, which is still 
currently one of the largest defense contractors 
worldwide.  

By 1998, Lockheed Martin had planned to merge with 
Northrop Grumman in a proposed $8.3 billion-dollar 
deal; however, the deal was abandoned over concerns 
that the firm would hold too much of the Department 
of Defense’s overall procurement budget at 25% and 
create an anti-competitive environment for other 
defense contractors. These fears which eventually 
stymied LMT from becoming too large for the DoD to 
accept, helped the competitive landscape remain 
more stable for other firms.  

However, by 2001 Lockheed Martin won the bid to 
build the F-35 Lightning II with an initial order of 3,000 
aircraft. This not only provided a strong basis for 
current aeronautic revenues but will be a major factor 
in LMT’s long-term growth, as the Pentagon has 
approved $300 billion through the 2040’s to complete 
purchases of F-35’s, with hundreds of billions more for 
fleet maintenance.  

Lockheed Martin has been aggressive in acquiring new 
companies that enhance capabilities across all 
business segments (as seen in chart 9,) while being 
careful to not encourage anti-competitive discussions 
relating to the firm.  This strategy has enabled LMT to 
become the largest supplier for the United States 
military, with $35.2 billion of the Department of 
Defense’s 2018 budget outlays reserved for Lockheed 
Martin contracts representing 4.9% of the budget 
overall.   
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Chart 9 - LMT Recent Notable Acquisitions since 2014

BUSINESS SEGMENTATIONS & NOTABLE PRODUCTS 

PRINCIPAL SEGMENTS 

Lockheed   Martin   operates   within    four     distinct 
business  segments:   Aeronautics,   Missiles and Fire 
Control  (MFC),  Rotary  and  Mission  Systems,   and 
Space Systems.  

AERONAUTICS 

The aeronautics segment is responsible for the 
research, design, development, and production of 
military aircraft. Major products within this sector 
include the F-35 advanced fighter aircraft and the C-

130J transport aircraft. Aeronautics represents 31.1% 
of net sales with 25.5% of that coming from 
government customers.  According to Morningstar, 
the F-35 will account for more than 70% of Lockheed’s 
aeronautic revenue and 30% of total revenue by 
2020.  

MISSILES AND FIRE CONTROL (MFC) 

The missile and fire control segment (MFC) is 
responsible for the development and production of 
missile defense systems and, fire control and sensor 
systems, battlefield missiles, and precision-guided 
weapons.  Additionally, this segment supports the civil 
nuclear power industry and other green power 
innovations. Some of the main products in this 
segment include the THAAD Integrated Air & Missile 
Defense, Javelin missiles, and the Sniper  Advanced 
Targeting Pod. Missile and Fire Control represents 
17.1% of net sales with 14.1% of that coming from 
government customers. 

ROTARY AND MISSION SYSTEMS 

The rotary and missions systems segment include 
helicopters, undersea and electronic warfare, radar 
systems, and training and logistic systems.  Some of the 
main products in this segment are the Sikorsky 
helicopter, the Aegis Combat System, and the C4ISR 
Command, Control, Communication, Computer, 
Intelligence , Surveillance, and Reconnaissance 
Solution. Rotary and missions systems represents 
15.8% of net sales with 11.8% of that coming from 
government customers. 

SPACE SYSTEMS 
The Space Systems segment includes satellites and 
spacecraft for government and commercial 
applications. Some of the main products in this 
segment include the intercontinental ballistic missile 
(ICBM,) the global positioning system (GPS III,) Athena 
Laser Weapon System, and NASA’s InSight Mars 
Lander.  Space Systems represents 17.5% of net sales 
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with 17.2% of that coming from government 
customers. 

Chart 10 - LMT's Business Segments as a % of  Net Sales and Government 
Consumers

CUSTOMER BASE AND GEOGRAPHICAL PRESENCE 

Lockheed Martin operates within two primary 
geographical segments, the United States and 
international (as seen in chart 11.) International 
performance is a significant revenue driver, as 30% of 
revenue is made here for over 15 billion dollars and 
growing 18.8% year-over-year while projected to 
increase substantially over the next 5 years. Lockheed’s 
main source of revenue comes from within the United 
States representing the other 70% of reported 
revenue, for over 35 billion, growing 5.5% year-over-
year. 

Chart 11 - Lockheed Martin's Global Customers 

Lockheed services customers around the globe; 
however, their primary customer is the United States 
government. As defense spending represents over 685 
billion in 2017 by the U.S. government, Lockheed was 
able to capture nearly 4.8% of budget outlays by the 
Department of Defense in 2017, and  with 69% of our 
$51.0 billion in net sales were from the U.S. 
customers. 

MANAGEMENT & STRATEGY 

KEY MANAGER 

Marillyn A. Hewson 
Chairman, President & 
Chief Executive Officer 

Marillyn A. Hewson graduated from the University of 
Alabama with both her undergraduate and graduate 
degrees in business administration and economics, 
respectively, completing the latter in 1979. She was 
named Chairman, President & Chief Executive Officer 
of the Lockheed Martin Company in January of 2014. 
She serves on the boards of more than 20 other firms 
and foundations and has an extensive history of 
corporate governance. Due to her impressive history 
of executive leadership in various aeronautic ventures, 
Hewson has managed to double the market 
capitalization of LMT since being named CEO. 
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STATED STRATEGIES 

LOCKHEED MARTIN’S STRATEGIC PLANS 
INCLUDE: 

Delivering quality security solutions consistently 
and predictably so international consumers can 
have reliable security. 

Focus on international customers as 30% of total 
net sales came from abroad due to increases sales 
of the F-35 aircraft. 

Maintain its diverse and highly-technically skilled 
workforce and their security clearances that are 
difficult to obtain and to be able to effectively 
navigate local laws and regulations. 

Diligently pursue potential acquisitions, ventures, 
and equity investments; whereas, 
underperforming in these areas can cause 
significant harm to future business development. 

COMPETITIVE POSTION WITHIN INDUSTRY 

Lockheed Martin has a market capitalization rate of 
87.26 billion dollars (as seen in chart 12) and is the 
largest defense supplier worldwide. LMT has been 
trending upward overall since 2012., capturing 26% 
market share within the top 10 firms who dwarf all 
other competitors as denoted in chart 14. Within the 
overall aerospace and defense industry, Lockheed is 
the second largest aerospace and defense firm overall, 
with Boeing Co. leading the industry, as seen by 
comparing charts 12 & 13. 

Chart 12 - LMT Market Capitalization Rate over last 13 years

Chart 13 - A&D Industry Leaders by Market Capitalization 
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Chart 14 - LMT Market Share within  the Defense Industry

Due to the high barriers to entry, difficulty obtaining 
government contracts and clearances, complex 
governmental regulations, difficulty obtaining human 
capital, high research and development costs, and 
length of time for return on capital due to the R&D 
process, makes entering the market very difficult for 
competitors. Lockheed Martin is the number one 
defense contractor in the United States; which is the 
largest defense market as well. LMT should likely 
remain in this position for the foreseeable future as 
they have lucrative long-term government contracts, a 
premier R&D program (that should increase future 
cash flows significantly and is actively decreasing 
current costs,) and have strong domestic and 
international growth. These factors should help LMT 
potentially widen the gap within the defense 
subindustry and close the gap with Boeing Co. in the 
overall aerospace and defense market as well.   

FIRM RISKS 

The Lockheed Martin Company faces significant risks 
within both the aerospace and defense subindustries, 
here are some of the most notable risks: 

Is heavily dependent on recurring contracts with 
the United States government and ongoing 
procurements and servicing needs. 

Active compliance with U.S. government 
regulations, failure to comply could lead to severe 
penalties and loss of major customer base. 

Firm profit and cash flows can rapidly change due 
to inability to control costs; as well as, changes in 
product demand due to the fast-changing 
technological environment 

 Heavy competition for bids within emerging 
technology sectors can cause small margins 
difficult to maintain and may adversely affect 
financial performance. 

Lockheed is the primary contractor for a majority 
of contracts and inability for subcontractors to 
maintain obligations can cause damage to brand 
and loss of future contracts. 

ECONOMIC MOAT 

Lockheed Martin has extensive history and experience 
dealing with complex governmental regulations and 
has industry-leading technology in key sectors such as 
combat aircraft, helicopters, and missile systems. 
These advantages allow for Lockheed to create 
lucrative long-term contracts that are often unrivaled 
in the bidding process regarding established 
technologies and in sectors where there are no direct 
competitors due to the long research and 
development processes that are also capital intensive. 
Lockheed manages to out-maneuver competitors 
consistently, except in situations where capabilities 
may overlap. According to Morningstar, Lockheed was 
able to capture over $17 billion worth of non-
competed bids from the U.S. Department of Defense 
in 2012 alone, representing 37% of its revenue during 
that period. 

SWOT ANALYSIS 

STRENGTHS 

 Leading Technological Advancements 
 Long-Term Contracts 
 Strong Order Backlog 

WEAKNESSES 
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Difficulty Controlling Costs for Largest Projects 
Aging Workforce may cause Expenses to rise 
due to Retirement and Pensions 

OPPURTUNITIES 

Growing Global Defense Procurements 
Innovating New Technologies may Lead to 
Increased Market Share 
Expanding Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Market 

THREATS 

Incompliance with governmental regulations 
could lead to loss of contracts  
Decreases in Federal Budget Outlays 
Potential forfeiture of Saudi Arabia contracts if 
growing geopolitical climate causes changes in 
governmental regulations 

LMT FINAL CONCLUSIONS 

Overall, the Lockheed Martin Company has established 
itself as a premier aerospace and defense firm and has 
steadily increased market share within both 
subindustries consistently over time. LMT is chasing 
down its nearest competitors in the A&D industry as a 
whole and is widening the gap in the defense 
subindustry in which it dominates.  
Lockheed has managed to navigate the complexities of 
governmental regulations, technological 
advancements, risky and capital-intensive R&D 
processes, and maintaining advantages in human 
capital that has allowed for them to enhance their 
competitive positioning for decades.  
While Lockheed faces significant challenges in the 
future to continue its success, their strengths and 
opportunities far outweigh the potential risks and 
threats that may occur. Lockheed’s economic moat is 
stable and sustainable the firms growth is locked-in 
long-term due to lengthy governmental and civil 
procurement contracts.  
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FINANCIAL ANALYSIS OF LOCKHEED MARTIN 

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS OVERVIEW 

In this section, I will perform a financial assessment of 
Lockheed Martin based on the financial data provided. 
I will start by assessing Lockheed’s short-term viability, 
looking at key measures of liquidity and solvency.  I will 
then turn my attention to Lockheed’s long-term 
prospects for growth, looking at key measures of top 
line growth (turnover) and bottom line growth 
(margin). I will then provide a summary of Lockheed’s 
overall financial position and performance by bringing 
all this analysis together through an assessment of 
Lockheed’s Return on Equity. Finally, I will compare 
Lockheed’s stock valuation versus peers given this 
financial analysis and provide a quick assessment of 
their stock’s relative richness or cheapness. 

SHORT-TERM VIABILITY 
I will begin this analysis by looking at the short-term 
viability of Lockheed Martin starting with liquidity, I 
believe there are four important points that can be 
made from the financial data. 
First, Lockheed’s Cash from Operations has been 
growing at a relatively good rate of 4.33% (CAGR since 
2008) and is on pace to beat the future projected 
industry average of 3% according to Deloitte.  
Second, growth in Cash from operations has been 
higher than the growth in Earnings before Interest and 
Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA), which 
grew at only 1.96%, but is trending significantly 
upwards as well (see Chart 1).  
Generally, it is a good sign that CFO is growing faster 
than EBITDA, pointing to evidence that earnings are 
“economic” (that is, not propped up by accounting 
accruals). So, I see this as a good sign for both liquidity 
and quality of earnings, although they do need room 
for improvement. The closing of the gap between CFO 
and EBITDA, especially beginning in 2015 does raise 
questions about what might be causing this. I believe 

the improvement in Net Working Capital (discussed 
next) explains much of this closing gap. 

Third, looking at the Net Working Capital Requirement, 
we see that Working Capital Assets are greater than 
Working Capital Liabilities, which means that the Net 
Working Capital Requirement is usage of cash, rather 
than a source of cash. Since Working Capital Assets are 
greater than Working Capital Liabilities, it is known as 
positive working capital and means that Lockheed 
Martin can fully-cover their short-term liabilities and is 
an indicator of financial strength. However, because 
this is occurring over a several year period, it could 
signal that the firm is not managing their assets 
efficiently.   
We can also see that trend in that the Net Working 
Capital Requirement has been decreasing as this 
source of liquidity has had a CAGR of 2% (see Chart 2), 
while other key accounts (Revenues, EBITDA, and CFO) 
have had weak growth as well only reaching 2%, 
1.96%, and 4.33%, respectively. 
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This downtrend is due to the steady growth in the 
largest Net Working Asset account (Inventory) which 
grew at 6.26% since 2008, while the largest Working 
Capital Liability (Accounts Payable) grew at 1.60% over 
that time. Increased utilization of subcontractors is 
causing the change in Accounts Payable, but based just 
on these trends, it looks poorly for the firm’s liquidity.  
The decline in the Net Working Capital Requirement 
would definitely explain the lower growth in CFO 
versus EBITDA over the past few years.  
And fourth, looking at Net Shareholder Outflows, we 
see that Lockheed has consistently been paying 
moderate amounts to both stockholders while bond 
issuance and repayments have been sporadic (see 
Chart 3.) 

Net Shareholder Outflows has grown only marginally at 
0.84%, while dividends have significantly grown by 
12.71%. While dividend growth has been much higher 
than the growth in EBITDA (just 1.96%), Net 

Shareholder Outflows has been lagging, which is 
attributable to the significant levels of stock 
repurchasing over the period. This is strong evidence 
that Lockheed’s liquidity is not a serious concern as it 
shows management’s confidence to increase their own 
equity while still paying significant dividends. Firms do 
not make such distributions or buybacks if they have 
liquidity issues. 
One question to assess is how much of the distribution 
to capital providers reflects Lockheed’s creation of 
Free Cash Flow and how much is due to a reduction in 
its reinvestment in the firm. As shown in Chart 4 
Lockheed’s Capital Expenditures have been relatively 
stable (discounting 2012 in which a major spike 
occurred) as a percentage of Cash from Operations 
since 2010, falling from 27% to only 18% in 2017 
(although it has remained around the 18% - 20% range 
the last 5 years.) Their major competitor, Boeing Co., 
has been relatively flat in its reinvestment for most of 
that period until the sharp drop off in 2017. More 
research is needed to understand management’s 
expansion strategy as reflected in these numbers. 
However, it appears a moderate source of the 
increased cashflows to capital providers is Lockheed’s 
reduction in Capital Expenditures. 

LOCKHEED’S SOLVENCY 
Next, looking at Lockheed’s solvency, I believe there 
are three important points that can be made from the 
data. 
First, looking at Times Interest Earned, we see 
Lockheed’s ratio has been strong (10.93 times in 2017). 
While this is lower than in prior years (see Chart 5), this 
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reflects the weakening in earnings more than and 
growing use of debt financing. This should be 
monitored but is not a serious concern at this time as 
the ratio remains above 10 times. 

Second, looking at Lockheed’s Total Debt to EBITDA, 
we see the ratio has been relatively stable over time. 
While it has been relatively low in the past, it’s now 
above Boeing Co., but is in-line with the industry 
median (see Chart 6.) 

Third, debt has been relatively high since 2008, 
growing at only 15.81%, which is in line with 
Lockheed’s declining value. Debt appears to not have 
been well-managed over time.  
My conclusion on Lockheed’s short-term viability is 
that this is an illiquid, but relatively stable firm with 
some mismanaged levels of debt. I do however have 
some serious concerns about its short-term viability. 
Lockheed’s Credit Ratings of Baa1/BBB+ are moderate 
but weaker than Boeing Co.’s (A/A2). S&P defines the 
BBB+ rating to mean the firm  

“An obligor has ADEQUATE capacity to meet its 
financial commitments. However, adverse economic 
conditions or changing circumstances are more likely 
to lead to a weakened capacity of the obligor to meet 

its financial commitments.” 

This is consistent with the Bloomberg Probability of 
Default (see Chart 7). Both Lockheed and Boeing Co. 
display a moderate probability of default, in-line with 
that of their industry median, but below the best 10% 
of the industry by approximately 0.25%. 

LONG-TERM GROWTH PROSPECTS 

TOP-LINE GROWTH (TURNOVER) 

Now I will turn my attention to Lockheed’s long-term 
prospects for growth, starting with an assessment of 
Lockheed’s top line growth (also known as turnover). 
There are three points I want to make here based on 
the data provided. 
First, Revenue growth has been an anemic 2.00% for 
Lockheed since 2008. 
Second, important with an aerospace and defense firm 
is to assess whether this growth is coming from 
increased turnover or increased capacity. Looking at 
Lockheed’s growth in Revenue to PP&E (-0.85%) and 
growth in PP&E (2.84%), we can see that all the growth 
in revenue has been due to increased capacity 
(additional capabilities through CAPEX investments) 
and not an improvement in turnover (see Chart 8). 
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Lockheed has been performing slightly worse than this 
industry median, while Boeing Co. has been nearly 
straddling this measure since 2008. The top 10 
percentile has been significantly outperforming the 
median; however, Lockheed and Boeing. Co has 
extremely large levels of PP&E as they are the first and 
third largest aerospace and defense firms overall, and 
they both use large amounts of PP&E to generate 
revenue due to the manufacturing processes involved 
in the production of aircraft and defense technology.  
Third, Lockheed’s Asset Turnover is well above the 
industry medium. While the industry has had declining 
Asset Turnover since 2008, Lockheed has been more 
sporadic (see Chart 9). Boeing Co. has also been above 
the industry median and has been increasing asset 
turnover since 2011, increasing its spread relative to 
the top 10 percentile. 

MARGIN AS INDICATOR OF GROWTH 

Now I will turn my attention to Lockheed’s long-term 
prospects for growth by looking at margin.  Here I want 
to make three points. 

First, we see that Lockheed has maintained a relatively 
stable Gross Margin the past few years but has been 
lower than Boeing Co. during that entire period, as 
would be expected given their strategies of high levels 
of CAPEX to generate revenue (see Chart 10). I am 
impressed Lockheed has held its gross margin in line 
with its history in this economic and competitor 
environment. 

Second, Lockheed’s Net Margin has been consistently 
in line with the industry median less the spike in 2014; 
however, the Net Margin reverted the following year 
and has tracked the same as the industry median since. 
Net Margin has only slightly declined from 12.01% in 
2008 to just 11.60% in 2017 (see Chart 11).  

Third, because the Net Margin has remained stable, 
Lockheed’s growth in revenue of 2.00% is getting 
realized in EBITDA, which has grown at 1.96% (see 
Chart 12A). Both Gross Margins and Net Margins have 
been consistent, this may be due to the nature of the 
long-term nature of revenue and cost outlays in the 
development process and long-term contracts for 
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procurements, as management has also been keen to 
keep costs under control.  

Finally, tax considerations show that Lockheed has 
remained relatively stable, while Boeing Co. over the 
last year (see chart 12B,) this metric remaining similar 
has kept the thin net margins remaining stable for LMT 
while Boeing Co. has increased over the last year.  

LONT-TERM GROWTH SUMMARY 

To summarize long term growth prospects, I believe 
Lockheed has been very weak on top line growth and 
only slightly better on net margin growth. I believe 
these trends for Lockheed reflect what is happening in 
the Aerospace and Defense industry overall, as the 
figures have remained relatively stable for most 
companies. Most companies are facing steep levels of 
competition as Lockheed fight and Boeing Co. for 
industry dominance and as the industry seeks to 
capture the growing global market.  
Looking at ATO Times Net Margin (see Chart 13), we 
can see that Lockheed and Boeing Co. are behind the 

industry median. Lockheed has trailed the industry 
median for a majority of the timeframe since 2008; 
however, Boeing Co. has only recently fell behind this 
last year. This industry overall has struggled to get 
decent revenue growth and has only become 
marginally more profitable. 

RETURN ON EQUITY 
To summarize my findings on Lockheed, I turn now to 
their Return on Equity. Lockheed’s overall Return on 
Equity (see Chart 14) has only recently fallen behind 
Boeing Co.’s in 2017 while still above the industry 
median.  

However, Boeing Co.’s performance is greatly 
exaggerated given that the ROE is being propped up by 
Boeing Co.’s growing financial leverage. And 
Lockheed’s decline in ROE is partially due to a 
reduction in financial leverage, which is a healthy 
reason for ROE to decline (see Chart 15).  
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Therefore, Lockheed’s ROE is has started trailing 
Boeing Co.’s mostly due to decreasing financial 
leverage but also to Lockheed’s more conservative 
financial management. 
Of all the issues discussed above, Revenue from PP&E 
is where I would focus my attention, looking for 
strategies Lockheed will be implementing to improve 
their profitability. A close second issue to for Lockheed 
to find ways to improve its Gross Margin, as it looks to 
catch Boeing. Co at the head of the industry. 

LOCKHEED’S RELATIVE VALUTION 

Finally, I want to discuss how the stock market is 
valuing Lockheed by looking at their relative value. I 
would assume Lockheed would be trading rich to 
Boeing Co. and in line with other aerospace and 
defense stocks given the decline in return on invested 
capital for Lockheed and reverting to the industry 
average while Boeing Co.’s has been able to beat this 
trend.  
However, while Boeing Co. is trading on par with the 
industry, Lockheed is cheap when valuations are 
compared against earnings (see Chart 16A).  

Both companies are trading in line with the industry 
when valuations are compared to sales (see Chart 

17B). This lower valuation for sales makes since for the 
given their much thinner Gross Margins relative to 
their capital-intensive business models. 

While the valuation compared to sales makes 
Lockheed appear to be in line with the industry, the 
valuation for earnings indicate that it could be a good 
time to buy. 
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Lockheed Martin Corp (LMT US)

In Millions of USD except Per Share FY 2011 FY 2012 FY 2013 FY 2014 FY 2015 FY 2016 FY 2017
12 Months Ending 12/31/2011 12/31/2012 12/31/2013 12/31/2014 12/31/2015 12/31/2016 12/31/2017
Revenue 46,499.0 47,182.0 45,358.0 39,946.0 40,536.0 47,248.0 51,048.0
    + Sales & Services Revenue 46,499.0 47,182.0 45,358.0 39,946.0 40,536.0 47,248.0 51,048.0
  - Cost of Revenue 42,795.0 43,053.0 41,235.0 35,263.0 35,761.0 42,106.0 45,500.0
    + Cost of Goods & Services 42,795.0 43,053.0 41,235.0 34,530.0 34,944.0 41,118.0 44,300.0
    + Research & Development — — — 733.0 817.0 988.0 1,200.0
Gross Profit 3,704.0 4,129.0 4,123.0 4,683.0 4,775.0 5,142.0 5,548.0
  + Other Operating Income 0.0 0.0 — 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
  - Operating Expenses -412.0 -286.0 -714.0 -264.0 -220.0 -360.0 -303.0
    + Other Operating Expense -412.0 -286.0 -714.0 -264.0 -220.0 -360.0 -303.0
Operating Income (Loss) 4,116.0 4,415.0 4,837.0 4,947.0 4,995.0 5,502.0 5,851.0
  - Non-Operating (Income) Loss 325.0 362.0 350.0 335.0 413.0 663.0 652.0
    + Interest Expense, Net 354.0 383.0 350.0 340.0 443.0 663.0 651.0
    + Interest Expense 354.0 383.0 350.0 340.0 443.0 663.0 651.0
    - Interest Income 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
    + Foreign Exch (Gain) Loss 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
    + (Income) Loss from Affiliates — — — — 320.0 443.0 207.0
    + Other Non-Op (Income) Loss -29.0 -21.0 0.0 -5.0 -350.0 -443.0 -206.0
Pretax Income (Loss), Adjusted 3,791.0 4,053.0 4,487.0 4,612.0 4,582.0 4,839.0 5,199.0
  - Abnormal Losses (Gains) 160.0 -19.0 332.0 -65.0 283.0 -47.0 -70.0
    + Merger/Acquisition Expense — — — — 45.0 -127.0 —
    + Disposal of Assets — — — — — — -198.0
    + Asset Write-Down — — — — 90.0 — —
    + Impairment of Goodwill — — 195.0 — — — —
    + Gain/Loss on Sale/Acquisition of Bus — — — — — — —
    + Restructuring 136.0 48.0 201.0 — 148.0 80.0 —
    + Sale of Investments 24.0 — — — — — —
    + Other Abnormal Items — -67.0 -64.0 -65.0 — — 128.0
Pretax Income (Loss), GAAP 3,631.0 4,072.0 4,155.0 4,677.0 4,299.0 4,886.0 5,269.0
  - Income Tax Expense (Benefit) 964.0 1,327.0 1,205.0 1,424.0 1,173.0 1,133.0 3,340.0
    + Current Income Tax 950.0 401.0 1,210.0 1,783.0 1,612.0 1,383.0 -93.0
    + Deferred Income Tax 14.0 926.0 -5.0 -359.0 -439.0 -250.0 3,433.0
    + Tax Allowance/Credit — 0.0 0.0 — 0.0 — —
Income (Loss) from Cont Ops 2,667.0 2,745.0 2,950.0 3,253.0 3,126.0 3,753.0 1,929.0
  - Net Extraordinary Losses (Gains) 12.0 0.0 -31.0 -361.0 -479.0 -1,549.0 -73.0
    + Discontinued Operations 12.0 0.0 -31.0 -361.0 -479.0 -1,549.0 -73.0
    + XO & Accounting Changes 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
Income (Loss) Incl. MI 2,655.0 2,745.0 2,981.0 3,614.0 3,605.0 5,302.0 2,002.0
  - Minority Interest 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 — —
Net Income, GAAP 2,655.0 2,745.0 2,981.0 3,614.0 3,605.0 5,302.0 2,002.0
  - Preferred Dividends 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
  - Other Adjustments 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
Net Income Avail to Common, GAAP 2,655.0 2,745.0 2,981.0 3,614.0 3,605.0 5,302.0 2,002.0

Net Income Avail to Common, Adj 2,681.6 2,732.5 3,214.4 3,210.8 3,260.2 3,701.0 3,783.5
  Net Abnormal Losses (Gains) 14.6 -12.6 264.4 -42.3 134.2 -52.0 1,854.5
  Net Extraordinary Losses (Gains) 12.0 0.0 -31.0 -361.0 -479.0 -1,549.0 -73.0
Rental Expense 347.0 302.0 315.0 258.0 197.0 202.0 169.0
Source: Bloomberg Right click  to show data transparency (not supported for all values)
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FORECASTING 

OVERVIEW 
In this segment, I will focus predominantly Lockheed 
Martin’s projected sales as LMT’s revenue drivers have 
the largest impact on overall financial performance.  

REVENUE 

While Lockheed Martin is the third largest aerospace 
and defense firm overall, the largest driver of their 
revenue comes from their defense sales. When 
attempting to create a meaningful forecast many 
factors will need to be considered, most import of 
which, is sales within their four primary segments: 
Aeronautics,   Missiles and Fire Control  (MFC),  Rotary 
and  Mission  Systems,   and Space Systems.  

I believe that much of the short and long-term growth 
Lockheed will experience will be found within their 
internal business segment sales that have locked-in 
orders that typically take years to fulfill. So, looking at 
order backlogs and DoD earmarks for programs like the 
F-35, an accurate forecast can be determined.

REVENUE GROWTH DRIVERS 

Overall, the largest driver of growth for the entire firm 
is in the aeronautics segment and rotary and mission 
systems, while the other segmentations are mostly flat 
(as can be seen in chart 1). The lucrative F-35 contract 
was a game-changer for Lockheed Martin and they are 
projected to derive more than 70% of their aeronautic 

revenues from the program over the next 5 years with 
large earmarks from the DoD already in place (chart 2.) 

As Bloomberg analysts note, DoD outlays for the F-35 
are expected to top $12 billion annually by 2022. With 
these expected earnings to remain stable, I believe the 
existing aeronautic year-over-year growth rate 
average of 13.5% is likely to remain stable due to the 
procurement outlays and will have a direct impact on 
projected revenues as the largest driver of income.  

The other major driver of revenue for the firm is in the 
rotary and mission system segment, most specifically 
the Sikorsky division that produces the Blackhawk 
helicopters. Since the Blackhawk orders are locked-in 
at 5-year contracts, revenue projections during the 
next period are expected to remain stable and should 
use the same 5-year growth average, matching the 
length of these contracts at 10.46%.  

Chart 1 - LMT Segmented Revenue over past decade 

Chart 2 - Pentagon F-35 Budget over next 5 years 
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The other two segments missile and fire control and 
space systems are both relatively flat, with space 
systems taking a minor haircut of revenue over the 
past 5 years. This should be expected in the future as 
well as Lockheed is predominantly focusing on their 
larger segments that have been experiencing the most 
growth.  

In my view, overall revenue growth should remain 
relatively stable (as seen in chart 3.) While outside 
factors such as DoD outlays would seemingly have a 
huge impact on revenues, the U.S. government is 
reliant on Lockheed Martin as their predominant 
defense supplier and are locked-in to long-term 
lucrative multi-year contracts. 

GROSS MARGINS 

In the short-term, I don’t believe that Lockheed’s gross 
margins will deviate greatly. Their COGS for their 
largest products have come under control, which has 
led to the larger orders of F-35 aircrafts. One of 
Lockheed’s major risks are keeping costs under control; 
however, the have a strong recent- history of doing so 
which has led to increased revenues. I would look to 
Gross Margins remaining relatively stable over the 
forecast period as well (as seen in Chart 4.)  

EBIT AND NET INCOME 

Next, by looking at EBIT, I believe that this figure 
should follow along with the strong revenue growth 
and gross margins. Earnings will remain strong over the 
forecasted period for the reasons listed previously 
(chart 5,) and Net Income should follow similarly as 
well. 

EPS & DPS 

Earnings per share is likely to continue to increase 
due to the strong sales and stabilized cost control 
measures. While an increase is expected in 2018, EPS 
should begin to stabilize through 2022.  
Dividends per Share is likely to decrease in the short-
term because Lockheed is expected to pay down $750 
million in debt in 2018, according to Bloomberg. This 
is having an immediate impact on Lockheed Martin’s 
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credit rating, as Finch has upgraded the outlook from 
stable to positive.   
Since Lockheed’s debt ratio will be greatly reduced, 
earnings per share will begin to stabilize in 2019; 
however, dividends per share is likely to increase for 
the long-term after the debt reduction this year. The 
dividend growth should return to its long-term 
average level of around 12.71%. 

BALANCE SHEET AND FINANCIAL POSITION 

There has been a lot of movement when it comes to 
the financial ratios of Lockheed Martin. As they 
reposition themselves for future growth, while 
attempting to decrease costs and increase margins, 
and increase their credit rating by reducing debt levels. 

NOWC 
As increased pressure is applied to Lockheed’s 
subcontractors to stay on time and on budget, I believe 
a slight increase the Net Operating Working Capital 
will occur. The aerospace and defense industry create 
profit with thin margins, so decreasing overruns and 
applying pressure to their subcontractors is key, as this 
mature firm has limited methods to cut costs; 
especially since they already utilize advanced 
technological methods to decrease costs and increase 
these margins which directly influence NOWC.   

ATO * MARGIN 

Asset Turnover to Margin is inclined to resume its 
ascent. As costs for the F-35 have begun to come under 
control and sales are increasing both domestic and 
internationally, I believe that the growth rate will be 
favorable. Cost overruns and subcontractors failing to 
meet deadlines negatively impacted this ratio 
previously. Lockheed has sought to improve financial 
performance and appears to have gotten their 
subcontractors under control and it has allowed for 
greater sales.  

ROE FORECAST 

I’m forecasting return on equity to significantly 
decrease in the immediate future due to a major 
reduction in debt levels in 2018 and continue to 
decrease as Lockheed Martin looks to de-lever itself 
and regain more favorable credit conditions.  
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DISCOUNT RATE & VALUATION 

OVERVIEW 

Investors typically use the present value of future cash 
flows that a firm is likely to generate to determine the 
valuation of the company’s stock price. In order to find 
the present value of future cash flows, we need to find 
an appropriate discount rate. While there are multiple 
methods to find the valuation of a firm, the discount 
rate will first need to be assessed.  

FORMULATING THE DISCOUNT RATE 

When an investor decides to purchase shares of a firm, 
there is the expectation that the investor will be 
appropriately compensated for the time value of 
money that is lost while owning shares in the firm, and 
for the risk taken by investing.  

The expectation is that the future cash flows of the firm 
will increase and that the firms value should continue 
to rise. In order to assess the discount rate, the time 
value of money, the risk taken for acquiring shares in a 
given firm (and eventually the valuation,) we will use 
the Capital Asset Pricing Model. 

CAPITAL ASSET PRICING MODEL (CAPM) 

The predominant method for determining a discount 
rate and expected return is the Capital Asset Pricing 
Model (or CAPM.) First developed by William Sharpe 
and introduced in his 1964 paper “Capital Asset 
Prices,” and he would eventually be awarded the Nobel 
Prize for his CAPM methodology in 1990.  

The Capital Asset Pricing Model needs specific inputs 
that must be determined to accurately determine the 
appropriate discount rate, expected return, the time-
value of money, and appropriate firm risk. The CAPM 
formula and needed inputs are as follows: 

ke = rf + β(Mrp) 
KE = EXPECTED RETURN 

OF A SECURITY 

RF = RISK-FREE RATE 

Β = BETA OF THE 
SECURITY 

MRP = MARKET RISK 
PREMIUM = EXPECTED 
RETURN ON MARKET – 

RISK-FREE RATE 

RISK-FREE RATE 

The risk-free rate (RF) is generally described as the rate 
of return in which an investor can receive without any 
risk to their investment and can be used to help 
account for the time value of money that an investor 
forgoes by investment in a company.   

To determine the risk-free rate, the yield of a 10-year 
long-term treasury bond is typically used. However, an 
investor could be concerned that the Federal Reserve 
has been keeping treasury yield artificially low and that 
this may not be the most accurate method to 
determine the real risk-free rate and could adversely 
affect the discount rate and the overall valuation of a 
firm.  

Although Quantitative Easing (QE) from the Federal 
Reserve has ended; which was keeping rates artificially 
low, a new normal may need to be established due to 
improved economic efficiencies according to the Wall 
St. Journal. Rates have traditionally been much higher 
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than they are currently, (and can be clearly seen in 
chart 1.) 

Chart 1 – 10-year Treasury Yield Rates since 1990. 

“IN THE 1990S, THE 10-YEAR RATE FOR GOVERNMENT 
BORROWING RARELY DIPPED BELOW 5%, AND IN THE 
DECADE PRECEDING THE FINANCIAL CRISIS, IT 
MOSTLY REMAINED ABOVE 4%.” -WALL ST. JOURNAL 

While rates have just been increased by the Federal 
Reserve, the current 10-year risk-free rate of 2.77% is 
relatively low in comparison to the past several 
decades. Therefore, another method used to calculate 
the risk-free rate is to normalize the 10-year treasury 
yield.  

The normalized 10-year treasury yield is generally close 
to the expected nominal GDP growth, which is 
influenced by labor growth, productivity and 
expected inflation.  Recently, the nominal GDP growth 
rate has been increasing and can be calculated at 
5.39% by taking into account these factors.  

NOMINAL GDP GROWTH 
= 

PRODUCTIVITY AT 1.36% 
+ 

LABOR GROWTH AT 
2.0% + 

INFLATION AT 2.13% 

= 5.39% 

With the current 10-year treasury yield at 2.77% and 
the nominal GDP growth rate at 5.39%, I believe a 
reduction of 150 basis points from the nominal GDP 
growth rate to 3.89% is in-line with recent historical 
averages and more accurately reflects the probable 
risk-free rate as 10-year treasury yields revert closer to 
their historical mean, shifting away from the all-time 
low of 1.46% in 2016.  

MARKET RISK PREMIUM 

The market risk premium (Mrp) is the excess of return 
over the risk-free rate required for the risk undertaken 
for the investment of stocks overall.  This is a 
contentious number among investors and can be 
calculated using several methods including historical 
data, or the implied approach.  

In this segment, the applied approach will be used as it 
is a more accurately reflection of current market 
conditions.  In order to calculate the Market Risk 
Premium, the risk-free rate must be subtracted from 
the expected return on the market.  

MRP = R(MARKET) - RF 
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As the appropriate Risk-Free rate was previously 
determined at 3.89%, now the expected return on the 
market will now need to be calculated to find the 
Market Risk Premium. The formula for the Expected 
Return on Stocks is as follows: 

EXPECTED RETURN ON 
STOCKS =  

CURRENT DIVIDEND 
YIELD OF THE MARKET + 

E(EARNINGS GROWTH) 

To find the  current dividend yield of the stock market, 
we will use the dividend yield of the exchange-traded 
fund SPY which represents the S&P 500, and what 
many consider the market as a whole.   

Additionally, a new trend has been occurring in which 
many firms are forgoing dividend yields and instead are 
participating in a record-number of stock buybacks. 
Due to this phenomenon, I believe it may be useful to 
include the buyback yield in addition to the dividend 
yield of the market.  

With a current dividend yield of 1.73% from the SPY 
exchange-traded fund, plus the buyback yield of 1.46%, 
will equal 3.19% for the Current Dividend Yield of the 
Market portion of the formula.  

Moving on to the expected earnings growth, this 
figure can be set at the same rate as the nominal GDP 
growth rate previously calculated at 5.39%.   

With the current dividend yield of the market at 3.19%, 
plus the expected earnings growth at 5.39%, we can 
calculate that the expected return on stocks should be 
at 8.78%. 

Finally, the risk-free rate will need to be subtracted 
from this figure to determine the overall market risk 
premium, which would be 4.89%. 

MARKET RISK PREMIUM 
= 

EXPECTED RETURN ON 
STOCKS AT 8.78% - 

RISK-FREE RATE AT 
3.89% 

= 4.89% 

BETA 

The next portion of the CAPM formula that will need 
to be determined is Lockheed Martin’s Beta, which is a 
forecast of the firms systematic, non-diversifiable risk 
relative to the market. Beta ignores unsystematic, 
company specific risk. Firms with high betas should 
provide greater returns than firms with low betas to 
compensate for the additional risk.  

REVENUE SENSITIVITY 

First, we will determine Lockheed Martin’s revenue 
sensitivity, which will categorize the LMT stock into 
one of three separate categories: 

CYCLICAL 

DEFENSIVE 

SENSITIVE 

Lockheed Martin is in the aerospace and defense 
industry, but both subindustries react very differently 
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to market conditions; and therefore, both should be 
taken into account when making the determination of 
which segment it should be placed regarding the 
revenue sensitivity.  

Aerospace firms are inherently cyclical by nature due 
to consumer behavior during poor economic times. 
Additionally, the industry reacts extremely favorably in 
good economic environments. As previously noted in 
the industry analysis, a linkage between increased 
airline travel and rising global GDP suggests that 
aerospace is cyclical. Moreover, new routes open as 
demand shifts and investments in aircraft are made 
when rising economic indicators are present.   

Defense firms have a different set of drivers than 
aerospace firms; however, increased global GDP 
causes both subindustries to react favorably. The 
predominant difference between the two is that even 
in weak economic conditions, defense remains a 
priority for many countries, especially in the United 
States where Lockheed is not only located but derives 
over 70% of their revenue from domestic sales as can 
be seen in chart 2.  

Chart 2 - Lockheed Martin Geographical Sales by Domestic & International 

Now that we have a good idea of the drivers of both 
subindustries, we can better determine the probable 

beta of the aerospace and defense firm Lockheed 
Martin as a whole. Since the cyclical nature of 
aerospace firms would have a beta slightly above 1, 
and the defensive nature of the defense industry is 
significantly below 1 but does still react positively in 
good economic environments, I believe a beta of 
below 1 may be prudent considering these 
conditions.  

OPERATING LEVERAGE 

The next indicator used to determine the applicable 
beta that will be used for Lockheed Martin, is by 
evaluating their operating leverage through their gross 
margin standard deviation and their net margin 
standard deviation relative to the S&P 500. To gain 
more insight into LMT’s systematic risk, we must get a 
better understanding of the firms volatility. 

GROSS MARGIN STANDARD DEVIATION % 

This margin helps us to better understand how the firm 
is managing its costs related to revenue and measured 
in standard deviations. Lockheed’s Gross Margin 
Standard Deviation is very low relative to the S&P 500 
at 1.5, compared to 3.82 respectively and is 
approaching the top 10 percentile overall (see chart 2.) 

NET MARGIN STANDARD DEVIATION % 

Next, when looking at the Net Margin Standard 
Deviation, we can better determine how volatile the 
profit ranges occur. Once again, Lockheed has a very 
low Net Margin Standard Deviation relative to the 
S&P 500 at 2.03 compared to 6.04 and is also 
approaching the top 10 percentile (see chart 2.) When 
considering both of these metrics, I can safely estimate 
that the beta should be below 1. 
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Chart 2 - Gross & Net Margin STD Dev %'s 

DEBT TO EQUITY % 

Next, we will analyze Lockheed’s Debt to Equity % to 
better understand their how efficiently they’re 
financing their assets. Based on the data below, LMT is 
significantly below the S&P 500 again and ranks 34.3% 
overall relative to the market. Utilizing this 
information, I would rank the beta below 1 for this 
metric as well. 

Chart 3 - LMT Debt to Equity % 

3-YEAR ROLLING BETA

Finally, when analyzing the change in beta over a 3-
year period using historical stock return data, I find that 
while the beta can fluctuate significantly, it averages 
around the 0.8 area, as seen in chart 4.  

BETA SUMMARY 

REVENUE SENSITIVITY < 1 

OPERATING LEVERAGE < 1 

FINANCIAL LEVERAGE < 1 

3-YEAR ROLLING BETA < 1

It is my opinion based upon the data forecasted that 
an average overall beta below 1 is the most prudent 
decision. Additionally, based upon the fluctuating 
historical data, I would select a beta of 0.8 as a best-
case and a beta of 1 as a worst-case. 

FINAL DISCOUNT RATES AND SCENARIOS 

Now a range of discount rates can be calculated given 
different potential scenarios, from a Base-to-Best-to-
Worst case scenarios.  

Chart 4 below - Rolling Beta of LMT 
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GROWTH RATES AND VALUATIONS 

To calculate the stock price for Lockheed Martin, I will 
utilize three different valuation methods, including the 
Gordon Growth Model, Capitalized Earnings Model, 
and the H-Model. However, to complete the H-Model 
I will first need to calculate the Short and Long-Term 
Growth Rates.  

DETERMINING THE GROWTH RATES 
SHORT-TERM GROWTH RATES 

Short-term growth rates can be calculated using 
several different methods. For this analysis, I will 
determine the PEG Ratio, the sustainable growth 
approach, and the historical data approach.  

. PEG RATIO 

Starting with the PEG ratio, which is calculated by: 

PRICE / EARNINGS 

GROWTH RATE 

This will yield the first short-term growth rate. 

The Current P/E Ratio is currently 23.9 and the growth 
rate is at 0.6 for the period.  

(PE/PEG), ( 23.9 / 0.6 ) = S.T. growth rate  = 39.83%. 

SUSTAINABLE GROWTH APPROACH 

The next method I will use is the stainable growth 
approach, which is calculated by: 

 ROE * RETENTION 

Whereas: 

 RETENTION = 1- DIV / EPS. 

189.15 * (1- (6.13 /8.13)) = S.T. Growth Rate = 37.24% 

HISTORICAL GROWTH RATE 

Next, I will determine the historical growth rate which 
can be found by determining a “rolling” growth rate 
based-upon Earnings Per Share (EPS).  

Utilizing a 5-year average EPS, a 10.78% short-term 
growth rate can be calculated. 

SHORT-TERM GROWTH RATE CONCLUSION 

Based upon the three short-term growth rates 
calculated, I can conclude that a relatively high growth 
rate will need to be chosen due to the overall strength 
of the PEG and sustainable growth approach. I will 
temper this extremely high value with the lower 5-year 
value obtained from the historical approach. Based-
upon this metric, I will select a 28% short-term growth 
rate. Although this growth-rate is very high, it is 
supported by several methodologies. 

LONG-TERM GROWTH RATE 

For the long-term growth rate, I will expect for 
Lockheed to grow similarly to the economy. I believe 
this may be a good choice because changes in GDP 
tend to have a direct correlation to defense spending. 
Therefore, I will use the 5.39% value I calculated 
previously.  

VALUATIONS 
GORDON GROWTH MODEL 

Utilizing this method, it will allow a valuation 
discounting the value of expected future dividends, 
with the intent of finding the true value of a stock 
under the current conditions.  Here’s the formula used: 

VALUE = 

(DIV0 * (1 + LT 
GROWTH)) / (KE – LT 

GROWTH) 
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Utilizing the figures in figure 2, the Gordon Growth 
Model valuation determines the price per share 
should be at $325.96 each. 

 

Figure 15 - Gordon Growth Model Scenario Outlook 

The Gordon Growth Model has different scenarios 
depending utilizing varied growth rates and betas to 
help better understand other potential forecastings. 

Based-upon the current stock price of $287.70, the 
Gordon Growth Model indicates LMT is currently a 
BUY.  

CAPITALIZED EARNINGS MODEL 

Next, I will determine the Capitalized Earnings model. 
The formula for this is as follows:  

Value = (EPS0 * (1 + 
inflation))/(ke – inflation) 

Based upon the inputs in chart 2, the valuation using 
this model is at $234.34; therefore, this model would 
recommend selling. 

H-MODEL 

Next, I will utilize the H-Model. The formula for this 
valuation technique is as follows:  

Value = (Div0 * (1+LT growth) + Div0 * H * (ST –
LT) ) / (ke – LT) 

Based upon the inputs in chart 2, the valuation using 
this method is $605.68. This would indicate LMT is a 
strong-buy.  

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Overall, the valuation techniques seem to suggest 
buying LMT at this time. 

Figure 2- Valuation inputs and Models 
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TECHNICAL ANALYSIS (TA) 

In contrast to fundamental analysis, technical analysis 
(TA) utilizes patterns and trends in historical and price-
related data to  indicate potential future outcomes. 
While academic research is divided on whether 
technical analysis is a valid tool for entering stock 
positions, almost all practitioners use it. Some types of 
technical analysis in general include, trend behavior, 
sentiment analysis, market strength, and data 
analysis.    
For Lockheed Martin, I will utilize several technical 
analysis indicators that will provide recommendations 
as to if the LMT Stock should be bought, sold, or held. 
The technical analysis indicators used for LMT stock 
will include: 

 Simple-Moving Averages (50,100, and 200) 
 Bollinger Bands 
 The Relative Strength Index (RSI) 

SIMPLE-MOVING AVERAGES (SMA) 
The first technical analysis indicator I will use is the 50, 
100, and 200 day moving-averages over a 1-year 
period. The 1-year look back period is more than 
sufficient to demonstrate the trends that are occurring 
within each of the desired intervals for an analysis that 
is relevant to current conditions.    

When analyzing the moving-averages, we are looking 
for certain movements or patterns, specifically when 
the different moving-averages “cross-over” each 
other. When the shorter moving-averages cross-above 
the longer moving-average, this signals a buy 
opportunity as it is believed to be trending upward. 
When the shorter-term SMA crosses below the longer 
SMA, it is sell-signal as it is believed to be trending 
lower. 
On this chart, the 50-day moving-averages crosses the 
200-day moving average in early October and 
produces a buy-signal. However, TA is not an exact 
science, and the LMT stock decreases significantly 
shortly thereafter. Then in late October, the 50-day 
SMA crosses below the 200-day SMA producing a sell 
signal; however, the LMT stock price had significantly 
fallen already and begun to rebound.    
As neither the 50-day or 100-day SMA’s have crossed 
the 200-day SMA again, it is still producing a 
moderately strong sell-signal, although it appears 
that the 100-day SMA may be about to cross-above 
the 50-day SMA and produce a buy-signal shortly.   



LOCKHEED MARTIN (LMT) RESEARCH REPORT 

P a g e  32 | 34 

BOLLINGER BANDS 
The next technical analysis indicator used will be the 
Bollinger Bands. As Investopedia states, “A Bollinger 
Band® is a set of lines plotted two standard deviations 
(positively and negatively) away from a simple moving 
average of the security's price.” The two standard 
deviation setting can be changed, but for this analysis 
it will be kept at these intervals.  
When analyzing the Bollinger Bands, it is believed that 
as prices approach the upper-band, the stock is 
overbought; and as prices approach the lower-band, 
it is oversold.  
Additionally, there is a squeeze indicator present as 
well. This is apparent when the bands contract and is 
believed to signal a period of low-volatility and 
potential to enter a trade. Conversely, when the 
bands widen, it is believed to signal a period of 
greater volatility and potential to exit existing 
positions.  
The Bollinger Bands are typically used in conjunction 
with other TA indicators such as the Relative Strength 
Index (RSI,) as the bands don’t specifically indicate 
when a change may occur or what direction it will take. 

Upon analyzing the Bollinger Bands for the LMT stock 
over the recent 12-month period, we can see that 
these indicators do seem valid, as when prices do 
approach the upper-band, a sell-off tends to occur in 
the next period and vice-versa. Additionally, when the 
bands widen, increased volatility follows and when 
they contract, prices tend to stabilize.   
Looking at the most current state of the Bollinger 
Bands, it can be noted that the bands are trending 
toward a contraction and signal decreased volatility. 
Additionally, since the price is close to the lower-
band, this indicates that the stock is currently 
oversold.  
Based on these conditions, I believe that this marks a 
good entry-point to purchase stock at this time as 
prices should recover during this period of low-
volatility.  
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RELATIVE STRENGTH INDEX (RSI) 
The final technical analysis indicator I will utilize is the 
Relative Strength Index (RSI.) As previously noted, this 
indicator works well in conjunction with the Bollinger 
Band TA indicator.  

The RSI is generally known as an indicator for 
momentum, and it compares the number of days that 
a stock closes up, to the number of days that it closes 
down during a given period.  These values range from 
0 to 100 and signal that a stock is overbought when 
the RSI is over 70 and oversold when it is below 30.  

When the RSI is used in conjunction with the Bollinger 
Bands, as Investopedia states: “the RSI acts to either 
support or dispel possible price trends.” Analysis of 
both indicators works in tandem to provide enhanced 
signaling. For example, when the RSI is above 70 and 
the stock price approaches the upper Bollinger Band, 
it could indicate that the security is overbought and 
that it should be sold. Inversely, if the stock price 
approaches the lower Bollinger Band and the RSI is 
below 30, then this could signal a buy opportunity.  

When looking-back at the last time the value was 
below 30 in late October, it was indicating “oversold;” 
and comparing it to the Bollinger Bands during the 
same period, it was definitely a good time for entry, as 
the stock rebounded strongly in the immediate period 
following it.  

Now when analyzing Lockheed Martin’s current RSI, 
the value is at 38.88 and while it is not indicating the 
ideal strong buy signal, it is very close and trending 
towards the 30 value within the range. The RSI should 
be watched carefully, as it would appear to indicate 
to wait for a slightly better point of entry.   

TECHNICAL ANALYSIS RECOMMENDATIONS & CONCLUSIONS 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

SIMPLE-MOVING 
AVERAGES: SELL 

SIGNAL, WAIT FOR 
POTENTIAL ENTRY 

BOLLINGER BANDS: 
OVERSOLD, GOOD 

ENTRY-POINT 

RELATIVE STRENGTH 
INDEX: APPROACHING 
OVERSOLD, WAIT FOR 

BETTER ENTRY 

FINAL TECHNICAL ANALYSIS CONCLUSIONS 
With the SMA producing a weak sell-signal and 
momentum approaching a potential buy-signal, wait 
for possible entry into a buy position.  
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The Bollinger Bands do indicate a period of low-
volatility and that the security is oversold; it is 
producing a moderate buy-signal. 

The Relative Strength Index is not producing a signal at 
this time but does seem to be trending towards an 
oversold indicator. Wait for a potential entry into a buy 
position.  

Overall, the 3 technical analysis indicators seem to 
conflict; however, upon closer inspection they may 
seem to indicate that a strong buy period is 
approaching and to wait for a better entry-point.  

FINAL RECOMMENDATION: 
HOLD / WAIT FOR ENTRY 
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